June 11, 2009 DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting






DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes

June 11, 2009 – 9:00 a.m.

Collette Building

I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 


B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Edna Cale, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Dianne Sole, Susan Coffing, Teresa Taylor, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Dr. George Stone, Randall O’Neal, Dr. Michael Owens.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General were also in attendance. Eugene Montano, John Oliver, Michael Modica, and Ron Eby were unable to attend.  


C.
Approval of Agenda

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.


D.  Approval of Minutes of May 14, 2009 Board of Directors’ Meeting 

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the minutes of the May 14, 2009 Board of Directors meeting. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.


E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income for the period of May 1 through June 3, 2009 and stated that the income is mostly from spring tournament income. Mr. Charles reviewed the income that was still outstanding which included ball contract companies payments and a payment from the American Lung Association. Mr. Charles commented that most of the expenses included tournament expenses. Mr. Charles stated that there were also some expenses that needed to come out of this years’ budget and placed in next years budget. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously. 

II.
Public Comment


None.

III.
Action Items


A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions



Mr. Charles commented that there were three events that needed to be sanctioned and that they were all for the fall. Mr. Charles stated that they were all in compliance with NFHS and DIAA regulations. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried unanimously.


B.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by RLCA for D.R.





Student’s father, Eric Day; athletic director at Red Lion Christian Academy, and student were in attendance to present this request. Initially Student’s father requested an open hearing. Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires is that a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver hearing. Ms. Fontello explained the there are 15 voting members present to consider this matter. The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All parties participating in this hearing were sworn in. Ms. Fontello then informed the parties present that the burden was on them to prove the basis of why the decision should be different than it was. Ms. Fontello reviewed supporting documents. After reviewing the supporting documents Student’s Father asked that the hearing be changed to a closed hearing due the privacy of the records being submitted specifically some financial documents included in the packet. Mr. Wagner made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting pupil files and financial files. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously. While in executive sessions, the hearing proceeded, evidence was taken, and the Board held deliberations. Mr. Long made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. Mr. Long made a motion to accept the proposal based upon the information provided and the inadequacies of the present school and the student be allowed to attend Red Lion Christian Academy. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen. Mr. Allen made an amendment to the motion to include that the student be eligible to play. Dr. Hawtof commented that he felt the Board could not made a motion to allow the student to attend the school but that the Board could only made a motion to make the student eligible to participate in athletics. Mr. Long made a motion to amend his motion to approve the waiver based on the inadequacies of the current school. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale. Ms. Coffing commented that she felt uncomfortable approving a waiver without required documentation from the sending school. Mr. Allen commented that because the current principal just started it may have been difficult for the student and parent to get that information. Ms. Fontello explained to the Board that not all hardship waivers required the letters from the school, however, if a waiver request was only a waiver under the section of the regulation based on extreme financial hardship that section does have extra documentation requirements. Ms. Fontello commented that the Board needed to determine which regulation this request falls under. After Mr. Wagner suggested going back into executive session because several Board members had some unresolved issues Mr. Long withdrew his motion. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried unanimously. Mr. Wagner made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried unanimously. 



The Board recessed at 10:20 a.m. and reconvened at 10:35 a.m.



Ms. Cale made a motion to go into executive session. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously. Ms. Coffing made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried unanimously. 



Mr. Long made a motion to accept the waiver based upon the circumstances presented and the fact that on the evidence that was presented the student cannot get a SEED scholarship while student is attending present school out of state so they are transferring to Red Lion Christian Academy for that reason. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried by a vote of 14 – yes (O’Neal, stone, Long, Hawtof, Reed, Taylor, Coffing, Sole, Marvel, Samonisky, Corrado, Cale, Allen, and Kobasa) and 1 – No (Wagner).

D. Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Pencader for A.H.

Student’s father and student were in attendance to present this request. There was no one present from the Pencader Charter School. Mr. Reed made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting pupil files and financial records. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously. While in executive sessions, the hearing proceeded, evidence was taken, and the Board held deliberations. Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires is that a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver hearing. Ms. Fontello explained the there are 15 voting members present to consider this matter. The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All parties participating in this hearing were sworn in.  Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go back into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

The Board recessed at 11:50 a.m. and reconvened at 12:10 p.m.

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into open session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the waiver based on our transfer rule for financial hardship. Dr. Hawtof stated that the family has satisfied all the burdens of proof by the testimony and documentation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.


F.
Interim Waiver by Executive Director for Concord HS – Reg. 1009.4.3.3



Mr. Charles commented that this is a request by Concord HS to be able to play five softball games in one week due to the rainy weather. Mr. Charles explained that our regulations limit contests to three (four if one is rescheduled due to weather). Mr. Charles stated that he asked to see the schedule to determine how much class time would be missed and in this case there was only one early dismissal. Mr. Charles stated that he requested the principal to give his approval which was granted by the Principal. Ms. Corrado stated that the school was waiving the right to a hearing and the right to appeal and simply allowing the Board to act on the interim decision made by the Executive Director. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the interim decision by the Executive Director. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously.

G. Consideration of DIAA Membership by Mt. Sophia Academy

Marilyn Groop; principal at Mt. Sophia, Jeff Hunter; assistant Swimming Coach and assistant athletic director, and Tim Wampler; athletic director at Mt. Sophia, Tammy Hunter; head swim coach were in attendance to present this request. All parties giving testimony were sworn in. Ms. Fontello reviewed all documents provided by the school. Mr. Kobasa reminded the Board that this request was brought to last months meeting but was asked to bring more information back to this months meeting. Mr. Kobasa asked that the school go over the request for Board members that were not present at last months meeting. Ms. Groop explained that Mt. Sophia is a multi-family home school registered with the Department of Education and is an accountability structure for parents who provide education at home. Ms. Groop stated that they provide the diploma, transcript, and some of the classes that are offered throughout the year. Ms. Groop explained that most of the classes are directed towards high school students. Mr. Hunter explained that the school would like to make sports available to the students. Mr. Wampler stated that he would be assisting the school in the administration part of scheduling contests and building the athletic program. 

Mar. Charles stated that he and Mr. Neubauer visited the school last week. Mr. Charles commented on regulation 1009.2.3 Enrollment and Attendance and stated that the students at Mt. Sophia are enrolled in their school and the school is registered with the Department of Education. Mr. Neubauer commented that they viewed a transcript and stated that the transcripts have been accepted by colleges such as the University of Delaware. Mr. Charles stated that the facility does have rooms for classrooms. In a response to questions by the Board Ms. Groop stated that students that do their class work at home they would take their tests at home and would bring it to the school to review. Ms. Groop stated that they do take a standardized test every year at the school. Ms. Groop commented that this years graduation class every student was accepted at a college. Ms. Groop stated that the administration of the school would render the child’s eligibility. Ms. Fontello asked what the governing body is for Mt. Sophia. Ms. Groop explained that the academic process for review of non-athletes is that they do a periodic review. Ms. Groop stated that they meet with the student at the beginning of the year and they set a contract with the student and the parent on what they want to accomplish that year. Ms. Groop stated that they meet with the student again mid-year and then at the end of the year to make sure they are doing what they contracted to do. Ms. Groop stated that the school is willing to meet more frequently with the athletes to make sure they are staying on track. Ms. Fontello asked if the governing body of Mt. Sophia has approved the schools policies. Ms. Groop stated that they are scheduling a time to meet to go over the proposals. Ms. Fontello also informed Ms. Groop that the administrator of the school responsible for abiding by the DIAA regulations. Dr. Hawtof suggested having all policies in place before this Board votes to approve Mt. Sophia’s membership. Dr. Stone commented that he did not feel that the situation of home-schooling is  addressed in our regulations and feels that DIAA should address this before accepting home-school membership to DIAA. Mr. Hunter stated that they have a much better idea as to what they have to do with regards to attendance and reporting grades to become a member of DIAA. Mr. Wagner commented that he would like to see the policies in place before they become a member of DIAA. 

After considerable discussion Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously. Mr. Allen made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously. While in deliberation a committee was formed to work with Mt. Sophia to develop policy and procedures.   

Mr. Wagner made a motion to table this request pending Mt. Sophia Academy working with the DIAA Committee which is chaired by Susan Coffing and assisted by Dr. Stone and Mr Long. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously. 


H.
Self-Report by Concord HS Regarding DIAA Reg. 1009.2.9.1.1



Mr. Charles stated that Concord High School self-reported that they inadvertently left off four names from the eligibility report who competed in track meets. Mr. Charles stated that the athletes were eligible and were just left off the list due to a coaches error. Mr. Charles explained that the fine for this is a $25.00 fine which has been paid and the coach has been dealt with by the athletic director. Mr. Charles stated that he is not recommending any further action. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the action by the athletic director. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously.
 


I.
Request for Sanction by DISCA for Blue-Gold Softball Game



Mr. Charles commented that this is a request by the Delaware Interscholastic Softball Coaches Association to hold their all-star game for high school seniors. Mr. Charles explained there are no profits from this game because there is no admission charged. Ms. Corrado made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

K. Self-Report by Hodgson Vo-Tech Regarding DIAA Reg. 1009.2.3.6 & 2.10.2

Mr. Charles explained that Laura Leone, athletic director at Hodgson Vo-Tech self-reported that they used a lacrosse player in a contest against Glasgow High School that was not legally in attendance that day. Mr. Charles stated that the coach, who is an out of building coach, did not check the attendance records that day.  Mr. Charles stated that the athletic director at Hodgson notified Glasgow High School that they forfeited this contest and Ms. Leone identified a remedy to prevent this from happening again in the future. Mr. Charles stated that he feels this was adequately taken care of and recommends no further action. Ms. Corrado made a motion to accept this. The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried unanimously. 


J.
Consideration of Revision of Cross Country and Spring Track Manuals Regarding Classification



Mr. Charles explained that the question has been raised on how we define enrollment and how enrollment is counted. Mr. Charles stated that for purposes of cross country and track DIAA determines the classification whereas for other team sports we have allowed the conferences to determine classification. Mr. Charles stated that he feels it is important to come up with a definition as to what DIAA considers to be an enrolled student and who would be counted as an enrolled student. Mr. Charles stated that for the next two years we will use the September 30 count for 2008 and it will be the September 30 count as certified by the Department of Education for public schools or as reported to the Department of Education as required for non public schools. Mr. Charles stated that included in those enrollment numbers would be any student graded 9 – 12 if eligible to compete pursuant to DIAA regulations at the member school regardless of whether they are enrolled in a special program such as intensive learning center.  Ms. Fontello also added that the Board may want to consider whether to add this this language consistently throughout all sports in the tournament manual. Ms. Fontello recommended that the DIAA Board make some policy decisions on whether to mandate how conferences define enrollment and how by-laws are reviewed. Ms. Corrado made a motion to approve the proposal with an amendment to include at a member school grades 9 – 12 regardless of the schools enrollment in an alternative school, special school or special program such as an intensive learning center. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried by a vote of 14 yes (Kobasa , Allen, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Sole, Coffing, Taylor, Hawtof, Long, and O’Neal) 1 – Abstention (Wagner).


E.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Salesianum for M.M.



Parents of the student and student were in attendance to present this request. The parents requested a closed hearing. Mr. Long made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting pupil files and financial records. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. While in executive sessions, the hearing proceeded and evidence was taken. Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires is that a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver hearing. Ms. Fontello explained the there are 12 voting members present to consider this matter. The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All parties participating in this hearing were sworn in. Mr. Long made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. Mr. O’Neal made a motion to grant the waiver. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.

IV.
Executive Director Report


C.
Miscellaneous



Mr. Charles reviewed an email from Mike Schonewolf thanking the DIAA Board for allowing the NFL Football Academy that was held at Red Lion Christian Academy during the last week in May.


A.
Spring Tournament Report



Mr. Charles then commented on the attendance for the spring sports by saying that the attendance was down due to the rainy spring season. 

V.
Other

VI.
Public Comment


None.

VII.
Adjournment

Mr. O’Neal made a motion to adjourn at 3:30 p.m. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.









Tina Hurley  


